CANYONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

MEETING MINUTES
REGULAR SESSION 7:00 P.M.
MONDAY, NOVEMBER 19, 2018
REGULAR SESSION 
I. CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:
Council President Braudt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and all joined in the Pledge of Allegiance.
II. SWEAR IN COUNCILOR BYRD:
Council appointed Dana Byrd to the empty council seat on September 17, 2018 to finish out the term ending December 31, 2018.  Councilor Byrd was sworn into office by Finance Deputy Recorder Dawn Bennett.
III.
ROLL CALL:

COUNCIL PRESENT:
 Councilors Braudt, Kovachy, Coleman, Byrd, and Barton. 

COUNCIL ABSENT:
Mayor Young and Councilor Young.

STAFF PRESENT:
Finance Deputy Recorder Bennett and Administrator/Recorder Evans.

STAFF ABSENT:
None.
IV.
AGENDA REVIEW AND/OR ADDITIONS:

None.
V.
CONSENT CALENDAR:
1. Approval of Minutes for the regular meeting on October 15, 2018. 
Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Kovachy seconded a motion to approve the regular meeting minutes of October 15, 2018 with corrections.  All voted “yes”. The motion carried.  
VI.
COUNCIL BUSINESS:
1. Resolution No. 662 Declaring Surplus Property.
The procedure for disposal of surplus property is to adopt a resolution declaring the property as surplus and authorizing the disposal of the property.  The City has a 1985 Dodge Ram 250 Custom truck which was used by Parks department.  The truck has a blown head gasket and no carburetor; however, citizens have expressed an interest in obtaining the truck for parts. 

It is staff’s recommendation that the Council adopt Resolution No. 662 declaring the property as surplus and authorizing the disposal of the property.

Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Kovachy seconded a motion to adopt Resolution No. 662 declaring the property as surplus and authorize the City Administrator to arrange for the sale of said item by sealed bids.  All voted “yes”.  Motion carried.
2. Resolution No. 663 Discontinuing the Sale of Bulk Water.

As you know the last two summers have been extremely dry which has impacted some cities abilities to provide water for their citizens.  The City of Canyonville has not had that issue yet.  However, the City’s reservoir dropped to the lowest level it has been in the last ten years.  The reservoir level is 38.2 feet when it is full and it has dropped to 28.5 feet as of October 23, 2018.
The City of Canyonville has traditionally granted bulk water permits for residents outside the City limits. In August when the level dropped to 32.5 feet and there was no rain in sight, staff made the decision not to grant any more bulk water permits.  There were several people from the Days Creek and Tiller area requesting bulk water that we had to turn away.  It has recently come to our attention that there were several bulk water permits that had already been issued to residents in this area and one permit to a construction company for 60,000 gallons of water.  Purchases of the bulk water is basically on an honor system.  Each permit is required to submit a monthly sheet detailing how much water they used.  The construction company used 180,000 gallons of water and the project was up in the woods not even in the City.  Another user we suspect (but cannot prove) resold his water to individuals in the Days Creek Tiller area. 
With the rainy season approaching the level of the reservoir will increase and hopefully go back to the 38.2 feet.  If it is a dry winter there is a chance the reservoir will not recover all of the water to fill it to full capacity.  Staff is not sure where the decision to grant bulk water permits originated.  They have been unable to find any policies or discussion of bulk water permits.  There is a fee established which was increased to $10.50 per 100 cubic feet in 2009.  All other documentation just says to “see Tony”.  
The City has an obligation to the citizens of Canyonville to insure there is adequate water available.  With the droughts Oregon has been experiencing the last few years it does not seem like a good idea to continue providing bulk water for use outside of the city.
Adoption of Resolution No. 663 will provide documentation of the decision to eliminate bulk water sales.

Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Bryd seconded a motion adopting Resolution No. 663 eliminating the sale of bulk water to users outside the City limits and authorize the Mayor to sign the Resolution.  All voted “yes”.  Motion carried.
3. New Utility Billing Clerk.
Nancy Walker, our utility billing clerk and administrative assistant will be retiring at the end of March 2019.  It is important to get a replacement for Nancy by the first of the year so that she can train the new person.  When we hired Nancy we still had 4 people in the office so Joan was able to train her.  However, now that we only have 3 people in the office it would be difficult for Dawn and Janelle to train the new person after Nancy leaves.

The first of the year is the busiest time of the year for both Dawn and Janelle with budget preparations.  This year it will be extremely busy because they have extra issues such as union negotiations, the bids for the sewer plant and bids for Pine Street.  It will be hard enough to get all of this done without having to train a new person.  

It is highly unlikely that we will find anyone with experience and the position covers a lot of different areas.  Therefore, Administrator Evans would like to get someone hired by January 2019 which would give them 3 months of training.  That may seem like a long time but when you consider that the majority of the job is billing, late notices and shut offs which occur only once a month it really only gives them 3 times to learn the process.

When Dawn and Janelle did the budget they were so focused on making sure they had the funding in place for the public works changes, they completely forgot to budget for Nancy’s replacement.  Administrator Evans estimate for the additional salary needed is approximately $3,600.00.  Until a new person is actually hired she will not know how much additional money will be necessary for the benefits.  Nancy’s insurance is single and they did not change the budget to reflect a higher medical premium.

Every year when they do the budget money is put into a contingency line item for unanticipated expenses. The general fund has $123,805.00 in contingency and they are able to transfer up to 15% of the money ($18,570.75) by resolution without having to do a supplemental budget.  

Administrator Evans is requesting that Council approve starting the hiring process and once she has selected a new employee, she can determine how much money will need to be transferred.

Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Kovachy seconded a motion directing staff to begin the hiring process and approve starting the new employee in January 2019.  All voted “yes”.  Motion carried.
VII.
REPORTS:
1. SHERIFF’S OFFICE
None.
2. ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT
CANYON CREEK RESTORATION GRANT:  Administrator Evans and the state meet with the Partnership for the Umpqua Rivers.  Once again Tawni Bean from Business Oregon and Administrator Evans had a telephone conference with Eric Riley, Terry Lueker, and Gilaine Wright from the Partnership group clarifying what is covered under the grant of $30,000.00.  The grant is only for the consulting, permits, contracting, and inspection of Phase I of the project. 
SEWER: Staff sent a bill to Jeremiah Guthery, the contractor that broke the sewer main at 874 Hamlin Dr. He has been billed for staff overtime and equipment which came to $1,272.91.  At this time we have not heard a word from him.  Although, Administrator Evans has been in contact with his insurance company and is filing a claim for the amount of the bill.
WATER:  The City stipulated to Mr. Guthery that he would not be allowed to tap into the water main at 874 Hamlin Dr.  We did give him the ok to contract with Gosslin to do the tap which they did an excellent job on.
STREET:  Every fall the Street Department picks up leaves for the citizens of Canyonville.  All they have to do is put the leaves on the edge of the street and call City Hall to get them picked up.  This is a very useful service to most of the citizens in town.  Councilor Kovachy did ask if citizens were permitted to hall a pickup load of leaves to City Hall for disposal?  Administrator Evans said she would talk with public works personnel.
3. YMCA

Councilor Braudt reported that as of November 8, 2018 the YMCA has a total membership of 421 members.  This is the highest the membership has been in the last 3 years.
4. LIBRARY REPORT
Councilor Braudt reported that as of November 19, 2018 the library has a total of 12,821 items in their collection with 231 of the items currently checked out.  They have added 1590 new books in the children section since August 2017.  As of October 27, 2018 the library has 281 card holders.
VIII.
ANNOUNCEMENTS:
1. Planning Commission Regular Session – Wednesday, December 12, 2018@ 7:00 p.m.
2. City Council Regular Session – Monday, December 17, 2018 @ 7:00 p.m.
IX. 
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business Council President Braudt adjourned the meeting at 7:40 p.m.
Submitted by:




       

Approved by:
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Dawn Bennett, Finance Deputy Recorder


Frank Braudt, Council President
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